WELLINGTON TOWN COUNCIL MINUTES 1 FEBRUARY 2016


Minutes of the meeting of Wellington Town Council held in the United Reformed Church Hall, Fore Street, Wellington on Monday 1 February 2016 at 7.00p.m.
PRESENT: Councillor J Lloyd (Mayor), 

Councillors M Barr, C Biscoe, R Bowrah, W Brown, P Critchard, A Govier, R Henley, J Hunt, G James, J Reed, P W Sparrow, J Thorne, and V. Stock-Williams
Greg Dyke (Town Clerk), Debbie Bere (Deputy Clerk), Gill Croucher
205. APOLOGIES

Councillor G Copley
206. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillors Henley, Hunt and Govier declared personal interests as members of Somerset County Council.
Councillors Bowrah, Brown, Hunt, James, Govier, Reed and Stock-Williams declared personal interests as members of Taunton Deane Borough Council. 
Councillor Critchard declared a personal interest in Agenda item 8 as a member of the RBL (Wellington Branch), Councillor Govier declared a personal interest in agenda item 8 as a member of the Friends of Wellington Park and in agenda item12 as a member of SCC, Councillor Thorne expressed a personal interest in Agenda item 10 as a personal friend of the organiser and in agenda item 11 as his daughter lived on the Cades Farm estate).
207. MINUTES

The minutes of Council Planning meeting and Council on 4 January 2016, copies of which had been circulated, were taken as read and signed by the Mayor as correct.

208. TOWN MAYOR’S ANNOUNCEMENTS 

The Mayor submitted a report on the engagements she had undertaken since the last meeting. 
209. POLICE REPORT 
In the absence of a Police Officer a report on recent police activity in the town was submitted.
(Standing Orders were suspended to allow members of the public to speak on the following item. Eight members of the public, including representatives of the Friends of Wellington Park, Local History and Museum Society, the Fox family and the local branch of the Royal British Legion took the opportunity to submit their views).

210. WELLINGTON PARK CENTENARY FIELDS

At the meeting in July 2015 a letter was submitted from TDBC regarding its desire to dedicate Wellington Park as a Centenary Field. To commemorate the start of World War One, Fields in Trust was delivering a nationwide initiative in partnership with Royal British Legion. Centenary Fields aimed to secure recreational spaces in perpetuity to honour those that had lost their lives in World War One and leave a legacy that would be secured for local communities for generations to come. TDBC took the view that by taking this action it would increase the protection and secure the retention of the Park as a public park. There was no intention of disposing of it.

The Town Council, however, had been concerned that by agreeing to this proposed dedication it would, in effect, be handing over decision making powers in relation to the Park to Fields in Trust (which was the operating name for the National Playing Fields Association). As TDBC, or indeed this Council, had no intention of ever doing anything other than use it as a Park this additional layer of control was seen to be unnecessary. It was considered important that the right and power to make decisions should be retained by the local authorities without having to get agreement from other organisations. 

TDBC had therefore been strongly recommended not to agree to this proposed dedication in view of the concern expressed by the Town Council that this proposal would result in handing over decision making and future management rights to Fields in Trust. If the dedication were to proceed there was little that could be done without first gaining the agreement and consent of the FIT organisation. 

Since that time a request had been submitted from councillors to bring this matter back to the Council for further consideration. Further information including the Centenary Fields FAQ, a letter from the FIT Development Manager to Cllr Catherine Herbert the TDBC Portfolio Holder for Sports, Parks and Leisure and a petition which had been submitted together with a summary of the original agreement made in 1903 between Wellington UDC and Fox Brothers together with a literal translation of that document were submitted in order that an informed decision on this contentious issue might be made.
Following detailed consideration of this matter it was felt that there was no compelling new information that would encourage a different decision to be made.

RESOLVED that the previous decision be confirmed and TDBC be informed that the Town Council do not agree to the proposed dedication as it was considered that it would result in handing over decision making and future management rights to Fields in Trust. If the dedication were to proceed there was little that could be done without first gaining the agreement and consent of the FIT organisation. 

211. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION TIME
(a) Following the Council’s decision to contribute £2,000 to Wellington One for this equipment Dave Mitton asked for an update on the provision of a defibrillator(s) in the town.

He was informed that the Wellington One organisation now had the defibrillators and would be putting them in place once a suitable location had been agreed.

(b)Chris Williams drew attention to the recent SCC consultation on bus routes and subsidies and asked what was the present position in relation to Stagecoach Bus No. 20 which was threatened with being withdrawn.

He was informed that although this route was still very much under threat it was a matter that would be considered by SCC at its next meeting.

(c) Isabel Ward updated members on the activities of Wellington in Bloom and Churches Together.

(d) Simon Ratsey, representing Transition Town Wellington, asked if the Council were confident that the Allotments shown in the outline application for the Jurston Farm development would be provided.
Councillor Reed reported on the present position regarding the possible school provision on the site which might affect the original intention to provide allotments. The Council would be meeting representatives of the developers shortly and undertook to raise the issue with them at that time.
212. GRANTS
(a) West Buckland Friendship Club

This Club “provides a regular group meeting for senior and disabled villagers in the rural area around West Buckland and Wellington to enable the community to maintain a social network and provide interesting speakers and outings for those who are isolated, lonely or unable to provide transport for themselves through a friendship activity”. The membership had grown from 14 to 98 in its first three years, 70% of which were from Wellington. The request was for £500. Councillor Henley reported that he had made a contribution of £250 to the Club from his County Council members’ fund. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that the Club should first approach the West Buckland Parish Council.

RESOLVED that further consideration be deferred pending the Club first making an application for grant to the West Buckland Parish Council.
(b) Wellington Tennis Club

The Wellington Tennis Club had plans to develop a third court. Its aim was to increase opportunities available to play tennis for members and public and wheelchair players. The plan was to demolish the existing half court that was in bad repair and replace it with a new full sized court. Ground work would be required to remove existing vegetation and levelled down to existing courts. They had applied for a grant of £1,500 towards the overall cost of £22,600. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended that the application be approved subject to the scheme being in place and fully funded.
RESOLVED that a grant of £1,500 be made subject to the scheme being in place and fully funded.
(c) Transition Town Wellington’s Sustainable Food Group

An application for grant had been received from the Transition Town Wellington’s Sustainable Food Group. 

The Food Group were part of the overall Transition Town Wellington organisation. The aim of this project was to plant fruit and nut trees and bushes in community spaces around Wellington. The resulting harvest would be for the residents of Wellington to use. The amount requested was £3,289.
As far as the plans for the Dobree Park Community Area were concerned the Council felt it would be better if a further application for this scheme was submitted at a later date prior to the planting taking place. It was also also noted that there was a probability that the area earmarked for planting at the Basins would be used for a different purpose. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended a grant of £1,600 towards the cost of the remaining schemes outlined in the application.

RESOLVED the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £1,600 be made.
(Councillor Henley left the meeting at 8.35p.m.)

(d) WHERE – Partially Sighted Group

An application for a grant of £1,075 had been received from WHERE. This application was in relation to its Partially Sighted Group and was to assist in bringing together those who suffered from sensory loss and reduce isolation. Members acknowledged the valuable work that WHERE did. The application had been considered earlier in the evening at a meeting of the Finance Committee who had recommended a grant of £1,075.

RESOLVED the recommendation of the Finance Committee be agreed and a grant of £1,075 be made.
213. UPDATE ON SECTION 106 PROJECTS 

Submitted an update of works regarding the spending of Section 106 funds in the town. This 106 contribution came from the Westford Grange development and was to be spent on outdoor recreation.
RESOLVED that the information be noted. 
(Councillor Reed left the meeting at 8.40p.m.)

214. WELLINGTON FOOD TOWN EVENT

Following the decision made recently by the main, voluntary, drivers of this event to step down, discussions had been taking place regarding the future organisation of the Food Town. Since the meeting it appeared that there was strong possibility of one or more local community service organisations might be interested in taking on responsibility for this event.
RESOLVED that the position be noted.
215. PROVISION OF BUS SHELTERS, TAUNTON ROAD, WELLINGTON (CADES FARM)

When this matter was considered by the Council in June 2015 Councillor Thorne drew attention to the lack of bus shelters in this area. Two bus stops had been placed on the Taunton Road to serve the large number of residents who now lived in that area. However, although the stops had been provided and were well used there was no bus shelter on either of them.

There was an obligation under the S106 agreement for Cades Farm that the developers were to pay £10,000 to TDBC as a contribution for two bus shelters. The developers had paid their contribution and quotations for the supply and erection of the shelters had now been obtained by TDBC. 
The cost had come in at under the amount estimated. TDBC (as LPA) had indicated that planning permission for the shelters was needed. A licence from SCC was also required. Once the various permissions had been obtained the works could then proceed. TDBC were not able to be more specific regarding a date when the shelters would be provided.

RESOLVED that the report be noted and every effort be made to encourage TDBC to complete this scheme as soon as possible.
216. TRAFFIC SPEEDS - WELLESLEY PARK/HOYLES ROAD

For some time the Town Council had been concerned with the speed of traffic using Hoyles Road/Wellesley Park, especially in relation to those times when children were being taken to and from the Primary School.

On two separate occasions in 2013 and 2014 a Speed Impact Device (SID) was placed in the area for a temporary period but the speeds recorded were below the criteria required for this location to receive a SID on a regular basis (the readings taken were short of the intervention level of 36mph). The Highway Authority was therefore unable to add this location to its SID programme 
Despite this information, members had felt that the position of Wellesley Park School meant that this road was somewhat different to the usual road that was subject to 30mph limit. 

In view of the vulnerable nature of the road, the Highway Authority had now offered to provide “wig wag” flashing lights close to the School entrance. They would be programmed to operate at specific times during school days. They had asked if the Council would contribute 50% of the cost – around £2,000. Sufficient funds for this proposal would be available from the Devolved Services budget.

RESOLVED that a contribution of 50% of the cost of these lights be agreed.
216. COMMUNITY BUS

The Council were informed of an initiative proposed by Sally and Don McCririck in partnership with Churches Together to provide and operate a bus for community use. The aim was provide a support vehicle to existing organisations like the Stroke Club and WHERE and would be used to provide transport for days/trips out. It was not envisaged that a regular bus service would be provided.

It was noted that FIRST had offered to provide a suitable vehicle free of charge. 

RESOLVED that Mr and Mrs McCririck be congratulated on this intiative.
217. NORTH STREET CAR PARK

Cllr Lloyd drew attention to the condition of the access road into and out of the North Street Car Park. Although the road was regularly patched up the amount of traffic using the road resulted in it deteriorating very quickly. She asked if TDBC had any plans to carry out more permanent repairs.

The Town Clerk reported that he would be discussing this issue with TDBC and would report back with any proposals it might have.

RESOLVED that further enquiries regarding the future maintenance of the car park be made.

218. WELLINGTON YOUTH VOICE

At the end of the autumn term and beginning of the spring term numbers attending Youth Voice sessions had decreased. The Deputy Town Clerk had, therefore, been looking at other routes of engagement. The aim of Youth Voice was to provide an opportunity for young people to have their say on their community. Court Fields School Senior Leadership Team had been very supportive of the group and following discussions it had been agreed that Wellington Youth Voice would now be held in school lunchtimes.
It was hoped that this and work from Charlotte Bligh from Somerset Rural Youth Project, would ensure that this project continued throughout Debbie’s maternity leave. Charlotte would meet regularly with the Town Clerk  regularly to keep the Town Council updated as well as to ensure that what Wellington Youth Voice were discussing was also relevant to the Town Council’s current agendas.
219.  COUNCIL INCOME AND EXPENDITURE 

The Clerk reported that the Council’s receipts for the period 31 May 2015 to 31 December 2015 was £145,985 and the expenditure for the same period was £68,478. A detailed explanation of the figures was given.

RESOLVED that the report regarding Payments and Receipts be noted and agreed

220. ACCOUNTS FOR PAYMENT
RESOLVED that the following payments be made:

(a) HMRC - £1,173.01 - January deductions

(b) Somerset County Council - £228.43 - Superannuation for Deputy Clerk

(c) Somerset County Council - £70 - Pension Fund deficit

(d) Wellington Self Storage - £110 - Storage of Christmas Lights

(e) Mania Trading Ltd - £116 – Glow sticks

(f) TDBC - £805.25 – Grass cutting, Tonedale Play Area

(g) Bloomin Lovely - £25 – Flowers

(h) Hinewood - £65 – Cleaning Bus Shelters (December)

(i) Edge Publications - £504 – February Council newsletter

(j) Chess - £78.95 – Broadband and telephone

(k) edf energy - £115.66 - Electricity
The meeting ended at 9.05p.m.
 ..........................................
Councillor Janet Lloyd   Mayor
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